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GWALIA MUSEUM + HOOV ER HOUSE B&B 

2013 ð A Productive Year At Gwalia  

The generous financial assistance from the Shire of Leonora in managing and  

preserving Gwalia has made many projects during this busy year at Gwalia 

ghost town & museum possible.  

 

The 50
th

 anniversary weekend to mark the closure of the Sons of Gwalia mine 

was held in September with 200 people attending. This was the first major 

event organised by the Gwalia Reference Group with a significant financial  

contributions by the Shire of Leonora together with sponsorship from local 

business and community members. The Friends of Gwalia was reinstated and 

the funds received through subscription contributed towards the 50
th

  

anniversary weekend.  

 

Conservation work was completed to Patroniõs Guest Home with $100,000  

assistance from the Federal Government T -Qual Grant for  Tourism Quality 

Products and the remaining $300,000 from the Shireõs own resources.  The 

Shire has invested in obtaining engineerõs and architect reports to outline 

work required to the Sons of Gwalia headframe designed by Herbert Hoover.  

 

Four months of conservation work to the Pink House and De Rubeis camp is 

now completed. Work was funded through a $100,000 Lotterywest Conserv-

ing Cultural Heritage Grant. The new Gwalia website launched at the end of  

October was made possible through a Lotterywest Interpretation Grant with a  

financial contribution by the Shire of Leonora.  

 

An audit of the collection, accessioning and de -accessioning project was done 

early in the year and significant objects in the museumõs collection are being 

preserved.  Thanks to a grant from Department of Veteransõ Affairs work to 

the World War I Sons of Gwalia Honour Board  is completed and  will soon  

return to Gwalia.    

 

We would like to thank Bob Biggs who has spent many volunteer hours on the 

restoration of Midland the woodline engine. Bob Crofts who continues to  

support Gwalia and provides a wealth of knowledge. The many past  

residents who contribute to preserving the history of Gwalia by donating  

objects and sharing their stories. Jacqui Sherriff for her involvement at  

Gwalia for the past 7 years.  

 

The Shire appointed Elaine Labuschagne in July this year as Manager  

Heritage & Economics to developed heritage, cultural and curatorial services 

within the Shire.  

 

Gail and Gary Ross continues to manage the  Hoover House  and  Museum 

with excellence. Visitor numbers to the Museum and Hoover House B&B have  

increased. We value visitors tracing their family history and those just  

fascinated by the rich history of Gwalia. We hope to see you all back in the 

near future.  

 

Our first newsletter was launched a year ago and we hope that you will  

continue enjoying our newsletter sharing the activities at Gwalia.  

 

Wishing you all the best for the festive seasons.  

 

Jeff Carter  
Chairperson: Gwalia Reference Group 
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And the Whistle blew one more time é..   

by Tralee Cable        

On the 28
th

 September this year many people converged on Gwalia to remember old friends, old 

pranks, and to reminisce about how things were fifty or more years ago.  When Gwalia was alive 

and  rivalries between the twin towns raged.  

 

Stories were rich and often ribald.  Tales of the ôAfghan 

Campõ between the two towns where kids would steal the 

fresh produce from the rich vegetable gardens, while one or 

two distracted the hard working Afghan gardeners.  The  

distractions did not always work, and many kids ran home 

just in time to dodge a ôclip under the earõ from a parent 

who had just been berated for their wayward children.  

 

The stage shows were an outstanding success, names like 

Hay and Harris mixed with Lynch and Barden, each outdoing 

the other in the vividness of their memory.  Tales of school 

days in Gwalia, and sporting carnivals, where, of course, 

Gwalia ALWAYS beat Leonora (at least that was the case in 

the stories told on that weekend).  

 

Gaye Harris made every one laugh with her surprise at seeing the once scrawny little Mick  

Demasson who she teased mercilessly when they were children, 

now in the full bloom of life. òNobody 

would be game to tease him now ð 

just look at him ð weõd be too scaredó 

she said, much to the delight of the 

crowd.  

 

Terry Demasson had the opportunity 

to polish up the old shift whistle 

again, and it screamed the opening 

and closing of the event.  For those of 

us raised in a different world it was a 

wonder to imagine that noise twice a 

day or more, and how it would define 

the day for anyone in either town.  

 

Lenore Layman co -author of 110° in 

the Waterbag , Barry Strickland the  

producer of  the documentary Hoovers 

Gold and Anne Skinner who is writing 

about Goldfields Men In WW1 shed 

some light on Gwaliaõs History. 

 

The Dinner Dance was also an outstanding success, with almost 

130 people enjoying the evening and the three course meal  

under the Roof of what is by day òKenõs Shedó. Jeff and Judy 

Carter toiled many hours for weeks before the event to provide a 

wind free environment that became magically a delightfully old 

fashioned hessian lined venue by night. Fairy lights and candles 

to eat and dance by, a band  

playing familiar songs from the Tram.  Delicious food provided by Australian Camp Services that 

still has diners talking.  

 

Lyn Hazelton regaled us with her new song ð The Little Red House, which is based on the pink 

house in Gwalia, and for the first time sang the song she wrote about the event called òAnd the 

Last Whistle Blowsó. 

Sarah Zimmermann, Jeff & Judy Carter 
Photo taken by: Anne Skinner 

Bob Mazza shared his stories of 

Mazzaõs Store and living in Gwalia 
Photo taken by: Anne Skinner 

Beverly Lynch and Gaye Harris 
Photo taken by: Anne Skinner 

Terry Demasson & Bill Johnson 
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...continued  

Garyõs hard work and determination in cleaning up the precinct in 

the weeks before the weekend,  was visible. The market stalls in the 

recently restored Patroni's Guest House were a little undersubscribed 

and a number of those who had planned on having a stall chose not 

to make the trek, when such an exciting football game was on.  

Those who did come offered beautiful work.   

 

Our own Deeva Muir became an ôartist in residenceõ and worked on 

some of her paintings while visitors enjoyed the works she bought to 

display and sell.  Of course there was our very own book stall and 

Gwalia Gold Bars of soap for sale.  

 

Fiona's food van was incredibly popular, and Prat and Steve ran a 

delightful ôcake and tea shopõ in one of our humpies.  Allan, Rita 

and Hamish, unsurprisingly, were a huge hit with the kids with their 

lollies and ices.  

 

The Curtin Volunteers were, as always, a fabulous boon and to keep 

families and children amused with tug of war, egg and spoon races, 

three legged races, sack races, face painting and balloon creatures.  

Most of their time, however, was spent washing dishes, and they did 

so cheerfully and willingly, and in this way endeared themselves to 

those of us who would otherwise have spent the weekend with our 

hands immersed in hot soapy water.  

 

The Great Beyond and the Outback Gallery from Laverton both had a 

very strong presence and many of the ôgrey nomadsõ who attended 

our weekend gained some great knowledge on places to visit in the 

great outback, while the Outback Gallery had on display the most 

amazing selection of indigenous craft ð from baskets and carvings, 

to didgeridoos and paintings.  Kathy Cox held her hand craft stall 

and offered us pretty knitted scarves, and hand made pot holders.  

Her raffle and money chain raised over $50 which was donated    

generously to the Gwalia Museum.  Arlene Collins had an amazing  

display of òLeonora Tip Artó with her Gwalia folk art painting on old 

Metters Stove doors and shovels  

 

Leonora Fire Brigade are to be congratulated on their very  

effective Burning Car demonstration held at the close of the event, 

and were there a poor soul trapped in the vehicle, I have no doubt 

they would owe their life to Gavin and his stalwart team.  

 

 

Margo Patroni in front of  

Patroniõs Guest Home                       
Photo taken by: Anne Skinner 

Don & Donna Reid who conducted 

tours of the Mine Office  

Lorraine &  Peter Passeri travelled from 

Mandurah  
Photo taken by: Anne Skinner 

Bob Biggs & Bill Robertson past  

Gwalia residents  
Photo taken by: Anne Skinner 

Joan  Barden whose father was the last  

Sons of Gwalia Mine Manager 

Lenore Layman & Barry Strickland were 

the guest speakers 
Photo taken by: Anne Skinner 


